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RADFORD UNIVERSITY 

BOARD OF VISITORS 

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 2009 

                       APPROVED  

MINUTES 

 

Members present: 

 

Mr. Thomas E. Fraim, Jr., Rector 

Ms. Nancy E. Artis, Vice-Rector 

Ms. Nancy H. Agee 

Mr. Todd E. Barrish 

The Honorable J. Brandon Bell 

Mr. Matthew B. Crisp 

The Honorable C. Nelson Harris 

Mrs. Mary Ann Hovis 

Mr. Darius A. Johnson 

Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite 

Mr. Mark R. Pace 

Mr. Walter F. Rugaber 

Dr. Cora S. Salzberg 

Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 

Mr. Matthew Clem (non-voting advisory student representative) 

Dr. Stephen S. Owen (non-voting advisory faculty representative) 

 

Members absent: 

 

Mr. Ronald R. Wesley 

 

Others present: 

 

President Penelope W. Kyle 

Dr. Wil W. Stanton, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 

Mr. Jeffrey S. Douglas, Chief Communications Officer & Executive Director of University Relations 

Ms. Catherine C. Greenberg, Vice President for University Advancement 

Mr. Danny M. Kemp, Vice President for Information Technology 

Ms. Jo Ann Kiernan, Special Assistant to the President 

Ms. Margaret D. McManus, University Auditor 

Dr. Steven W. Nape, Vice Provost for Enrollment Planning and Management 

Dr. Norleen K. Pomerantz, Vice President for Student Affairs 

Ms. Lisa H. Ridpath, Budget Director 

Ms. Greer Saunders, Assistant Attorney General 

Dr. Rick L. Slavings, Vice Provost for Academic Administration and Institutional Effectiveness 

Faculty, staff, students, and guests 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Mr. Fraim, Rector of the Board, called the meeting to order at 9:04 a.m., Thursday, September 10, 2009, 

in the Martin Hall Board Room.   
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RECOGNITION OF REAPPOINTED AND NEWLY APPOINTED BOARD MEMBERS 

 

Rector Fraim recognized the current Board members that had been selected to serve additional four year  

terms: Ms. Nancy E. Artis, Mr. J. Brandon Bell and Mr. Darius A. Johnson.  Mr. Fraim then introduced 

the newly appointed members to the Radford University Board of Visitors, all Radford University 

Alumni: Mr. Todd E. Barrish, Executive Vice President with Dukas Public Relations in New York City, 

Mr. Matthew B. Crisp, Managing Director of Third Security in San Francisco, California and Ms. Linda 

K. Whitley-Taylor of Virginia Beach, Executive Vice President, Associate Services with AMERIGROUP 

Corporation. 

 

Mr. Fraim stated that the Radford University Board of Visitors welcomed the new members and were 

excited to have them as a part of the team and looked forward to working with each of them. 

 

INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS 

 

Rector Fraim asked President Kyle to introduce special guests.  President Kyle called on Mr. Jeffrey S. 

Douglas, Chief Communications Officer & Executive Director of University Relations. Mr. Douglas 

stated he had no guests to introduce.  President Kyle introduced two new members of the administrative 

team, Mr. Richard S. Alvarez, who joined Radford University on August 3, 2009, as the Chief Financial 

Officer and Vice President for Finance and Administration.  President Kyle related that she could not 

personally introduce Mr. Alvarez as he and Ms. Evelyn Wilson, Associate Vice President for Finance and 

Administration were in Richmond meeting with state officials about what Governor Kaine’s 

announcement meant to higher education in general and particularly to Radford University.   

 

President Kyle introduced Mr. Jeffrey S. Douglas.  Mr. Douglas joined Radford University as the 

Executive Director of University Relations on August 17.  President Kyle pledged that with Mr. Douglas’ 

arrival, greater communication and connectivity would be provided to the faculty, staff, students and the 

community. Mr. Douglas received both his undergraduate and graduate degrees from Radford University. 

 

APPROVAL OF MEETING AGENDA 

 

Mr. Musselwhite made a motion to approve the September 10, 2009 meeting agenda, as contained in the 

Board Books.  Mr. Harris seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

Rector Fraim asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the April 22-23, 2009, meeting of the Board of 

Visitors, as distributed.  Mr. Pace made the motion; Mr. Harris seconded the motion, and the motion 

carried unanimously.   

 

Rector Fraim asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2009, meeting of the Executive 

Committee of the Board of Visitors, as distributed. Mr. Harris made the motion; Mr. Musselwhite 

seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

CLOSED SESSION 

 

Ms. Artis moved that the Board convene in a closed meeting, pursuant to Section 2.2-3711-1 of the 

Freedom of Information Act, for the purpose of discussing the assignment, appointment,  

promotion and performance of certain university employees, and evaluation of performance of certain 

university employees.  Mrs. Hovis seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 
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RECONVENED SESSION 

 

Following the Closed Session, the public was invited to return to the meeting.  Rector Fraim called the  

meeting to order and asked Ms. Artis to make the motion to return to open session. 

 

Certification of Executive Meeting 

 

 WHEREAS, the Radford University’s Board of Visitors has convened an executive meeting on 

 this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisions of The 

 Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and 

 

 WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3712 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by this Board that 

 such closed meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law; 

 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Radford University Board of Visitors hereby 

 certifies that, to the best of each member’s knowledge, (1) only public business matters lawfully 

 exempted from open meeting requirements under Virginia law and (2) only such public business   

 matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, 

 discussed or considered in the meeting by the Radford University Board of Visitors. 

 

 

VOTE:  yes - Ms.  Nancy H. Agee   yes - Mrs. Mary Ann Hovis   

  yes - Ms. Nancy E. Artis   yes - Mr. Darius A. Johnson 

  yes - Mr. Todd E. Barrish   yes - Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite  

  yes- Mr. J. Brandon Bell   yes - Mr.  Mark R. Pace 

  yes - Mr. Matthew B. Crisp   yes - Mr. Walter F. Rugaber 

  yes - Mr. Thomas E. Fraim, Jr.   yes - Dr. Cora S. Salzberg 

  yes - Mr. C. Nelson Harris   yes - Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 

 

 

ELECTION OF NON-VOTING FACULTY REPRESENTATIVE TO THE BOARD   

  

Upon a motion by Mr. Harris and seconded by Mrs. Hovis, which resulted from discussions in the Closed 

Session, unanimous approval was given to appoint Dr. Stephen S. Owen, Associate Professor Criminal 

Justice and President of the Faculty Senate, as the Non-Voting Advisory Faculty Representative to the 

Board of Visitors for the 2009-2010 term. Dr. Owen assumed his spot at the table and was welcomed to 

the Board. 

 

REPORT FROM THE NOMINATING COMMITTEE 

 

Mr. Harris, Chair of the Nominating Committee, expressed his appreciation to the Board for its 

attentiveness to the call for nominations and thanked Dr. Salzberg and Mr. Rugaber for their service on 

the committee. He reported the nominating committee recommended Mr. Fraim continue for one more 

year as the Rector of the Radford University Board of Visitors and for Ms. Artis to serve for one more 

year as the Vice Rector of the Board. Mr. Harris stated the recommendation was in keeping with the 

bylaws of the Radford University Board.  

 

Mr. Musselwhite made a motion to accept the nominations and Ms. Linda Whitley-Taylor seconded the 

motion, and the motion carried unanimously.  Rector Fraim expressed his thanks and appreciation for the 

support and honor of serving as Rector of Radford University.  A copy of Mr. Harris’ nomination  
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committee letter to the Radford University Board of Visitors is attached hereto as Attachment A and made 

a part hereof. 

 

REPORT FROM THE STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 

 

Mr. Harris, Chair of the Student Affairs Committee, reported that the committee met on September 9, 

2009.  He stated Mr. Matthew Clem, President of the Student Government Association (SGA) highlighted 

goals and activities planned for students this year.   

 

Mr. Trae Cotton, Dean of Students provided an update on a new online program for students promoting 

alcohol education and awareness called Alcohol.Edu. He explained 60 other institutions throughout the 

United States were participating and RU was a founding participant.  Dean Cotton updated the committee 

on RU PRIDE programming. Mr. Harris related he toured the renovation of Muse Hall and encouraged 

members to visit the building.  

 

Dr. Pomerantz, Vice President of Student Affairs provided an overview of the coordinated efforts in place 

with local and regional health departments to address the H1N1 virus, including planning for 

administering the vaccine when it should become available.  

 

Mr. Harris supplied update on RU’s reorganized Multi Cultural and International Student Services Office 

into The Center for Diversity and Inclusion.  The reorganization broadened the mission and scope of 

RU’s efforts.  Mr. Harris then welcomed Adrian DeLoach to Radford University.  Mr. DeLoach had 

focused his efforts on diversity and inclusion with his previous employer Texas A&M University and 

would help lead the efforts for RU.   

 

Police Chief Roberts provided update to the committee on activities in the RU Police Department.  

Mr. Harris shared that Officer Robert Johnson headed up efforts on the RU accreditation and had been 

appointed to the Accreditation Standards Committee based on the work exhibited during RU’s 

accreditation process.  As a member of the committee, Officer Johnson represents all Virginia Colleges 

and Universities. Mr. Harris related that these accomplishments underscored the fine leadership and talent 

of the RU Police Department and the recognition that peers of Radford University placed on those 

endeavors.  

 

Mr. Harris stated that Crime Prevention Specialist Scott Shaffer participated as a coach during the annual 

Virginia Victim Advocate Academy in Richmond last summer and was asked to serve as a permanent 

returning faculty member for the academy. Mr. Harris also reported that Detective Sammy Shumate was 

accepted into the ten week forensic science academy in Richmond. Mr. Harris praised these 

accomplishments as underscoring the caliber of the personnel within the RU Police Department and Chief 

Roberts’ leadership.  

 

Mr. Ken Bonk, Assistant Vice President of Student Affairs and Director of Co-Curricular Activities 

provided updates on student activities and the growth of University clubs and organizations.  Mr. Bonk 

reported RU had 19 sports clubs in addition to the athletic teams and a total of 225 clubs and 

organizations on campus for student involvement. Since the beginning of this semester students have 

begun the process to add over 20 new student organizations. 

 

Mr. Robert Lineburg, RU’s Athletic Director, reported on RU teams and sports.  Mr. Harris expressed the 

value of winning seasons and championships but of greater significance was that RU student athletes 

ranked number one in their conference for grade point averages (GPA) with 59.7 percent earning a 3.0  

GPA or better. A copy of the Student Affairs Committee Report is attached hereto as Attachment B and  
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made a part hereof. 

 

REPORT FROM THE BUSINESS AFFAIRS COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD 

 

Mr. Musselwhite, Chair of the Business Affairs Committee, reported that the committee met on 

September 9, 2009.  He explained that agenda items had changed due to the announcement made in 

Richmond and the reduction of 6.41 million dollars in the budget.    

 

Mr. Musselwhite stated that Richard Alvarez was a great addition for Radford University and was excited 

about Mr. Alvarez’s attitude toward the future and RU’s ability to grow stronger from difficult situations. 

He praised Ms. Evelyn Wilson and Ms. Lisa Ridpath for the work they accomplished absent someone in 

the Vice President position. Mr. Musselwhite proposed the following recommendations made by the 

committee to the Board of Visitors be adopted: 

 

 Approval of the Resolution for adoption for Alternative Severance Option Program.   

 Ms. Agee seconded the motion and the Resolution was approved unanimously. A copy of the 

 Resolution and explanatory documentation is attached hereto as Attachment C and made a part 

 hereof.  

 

 Approval of a Resolution delegating authority to the Executive Committee of the Board of 

 Visitors to approve the 2009-2010 operating budget.  Mr. Pace seconded the motion and the 

 Resolution was  approved unanimously. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as 

 Attachment D and made a part hereof. 

 

Mr. Musselwhite reported several informational items.  Ms. Ridpath provided the committee a summary 

of activity for fiscal year ending on June 30
th
, 2009.  Revenues and expenditures were within expected 

levels.  Revenues had increased 2.4 percent and expenditures increased 3.9 percent over the previous 

year.  Mr. Alvarez updated the committee on the 6-year capital plan.  

 

Ms. Margaret McManus, University Auditor provided an oral report to the committee on the University 

Discretionary Fund and stated all expenditures were in compliance with the Board of Visitors guidelines. 

She shared the 2009 Activity Report and the 2010 Audit Plan from the Office of Audit and Advisory 

Services.  Additional information provided included a report of the Review of Information Technology 

Infrastructure (Anti-Virus and Clean Access) and Follow-Up Audit Status reports. A copy of the Business 

Affairs Committee Report is attached hereto as Attachment E and made a part hereof. 

 

REPORT FROM THE ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD 

 

Mr. Rugaber, Interim Chair of the Academic Affairs Committee, related that the committee met on 

September 9, 2009, and as a part of the report, moved that the following recommendation be adopted: 

 

 Approval of the Resolution for Reaffirmation of the Workforce Transition Option (WTO).  Ms. 

 Agee seconded the motion and the Resolution was approved unanimously. A copy of the   

 Resolution and explanatory documentation is attached hereto as Attachment F and made a part 

 hereof.  

 

Mr. Rugaber stated Dr. Owen reported on the positive progress made between the Faculty Senate 

Executive Committee and the administration during meetings held over the summer.  Dr. Owen explained 

that Convocation set a very positive tone and everyone was committed to working together and from 

meetings held between the Faculty Senate, Provost Stanton and President Kyle processes were put into  
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place to help ensure that the levels of transparency and collaboration between the faculty and 

administration were clear. Dr. Owen shared there was a Faculty Senate meeting upcoming that would 

look into the possibility of internal governance reform.  If approved a task force would be created with 

composition that includes faculty and Faculty Senate members.  The task force would be charged with 

careful study of reform.  Dr. Owen hoped to report an outcome of the vote at the next Board meeting. 

  

Mr. Rugaber provided enrollment news.  He stated that enrollment was down some but the lower 

enrollment was attributed to a downturn in the economy and demographics. Student Aptitude Test (SAT) 

performance was up for entering freshman, as was high school grade point average, with a grade point 

average of 3.23. Mr. Rugaber shared Radford University was up for reaccreditation in 2012 with the 

Southern Association of Colleges and Schools a process started this year under the direction of Dr. Rick 

Slavings. A copy of the Academic Affairs Committee Report is attached hereto as Attachment G and 

made a part hereof. 

 

REPORT FROM THE GOVERNANCE AND ADMINISTRATION COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD 

 

Ms. Agee, Chair of the Governance and Administration Committee, reported the committee met on 

September 9, 2009.  Ms. Catherine Greenberg, Vice President for University Advancement reported on 

fund raising efforts for Radford University and Mr. Danny Kemp, Vice President for Information 

Technology and Chief Information Officer provided an update on three major technology initiatives and 

technology in general at Radford University including the University Information System, the new 

Telephone System, and the Technology in Young Hall.  

 

Ms. Agee highlighted some of the significant work accomplished at RU during the past year.  The 

accomplishments included registration of the first doctoral students, the approval of a third doctoral 

degree (Nursing Practice), approval of a Campus Master Plan, and the opening of the Covington Center 

for the Visual and Performing Arts.  She stated that planning had begun for a $44.3 million signature 

building for the College of Business and Economics and that the renovations of Young, Heth and Davis 

Halls had been completed.  

 

Ms. Agee stated that a significant accomplishment for RU was attainment of Level II Authority from the 

state.  She also recognized that RU has developed the RU Campus Emergency Preparedness Plan and that 

a Campus Sustainability Committee was established with a goal of becoming the greenest campus in the 

nation.   She praised the completion of the renovations of the Dedmon Center and congratulated the four 

Big South Conference championship teams and the three RU coaches selected as coaches of the year.  

 

Ms. Agee shared that US News and World Report named Radford an “Up and Coming” University.  She 

stated the Board was very pleased with the direction RU was headed. Ms. Agee gave special thanks to 

Mrs. Hovis, Mr. Rugaber and Mr. Pace for their participation in the review of the accomplishments of 

Radford University in 2008-09.  

 

Ms. Agee explained that the Governance and Administration Committee was established this year but was 

not a standing committee.  The committee had discussions and believed that the Governance and  

Administration Committee be established as a standing committee.  Ms. Agee proposed that the 

Governance and Administration Committee should be established as a standing committee of the Radford 

University Board of Visitors with responsibility for bylaws, presidential performance review, board 

orientation, board development, nominations of Board members, and review of key staffing through 

formal processes.  

 

Upon a motion by Mr. Musselwhite and  seconded by Mr. Harris the motion passed unanimously. A copy  



Radford University Board of Visitors 

September 10, 2009 

Minutes 

7 

 

 

of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment H and made a part hereof.  

 

A copy of the Governance and Administration Committee Report is attached hereto as Attachment I and 

made a part hereof. 

 

REPORT FROM THE RU FOUNDATION LIAISON 

 

Mrs. Hovis, Board Liaison to the RU Foundation Board, reported that the Foundation had met twice since 

the last Board meeting.  She also informed the Board that the Foundation had passed a resolution in 

support of President Kyle’s new contract approved by the Executive Committee of the Radford University 

Board of Visitors at its meeting on June 11
th
, 2009.   

 

Mrs. Hovis stated that the Foundation has conducted a full and complete review of their investment 

portfolio.  This was a major task spearheaded by Mr. Crisp and others that led to a decision to move the 

Foundation portfolio to the Spider Management Fund.  The Foundation believes they will see positive 

results from that change.  

 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

 

President Kyle shared with the Board events and activities that have occurred since the April 23 Board 

meeting.  

 

OTHER BUSINESS 

 

President Kyle introduced Dr. Gary D. Ellerman, Professor Emeritus and Ms. Barbara-lyn B. Morris, 

Alumna, Co-chairs of the Radford University Centennial Committee.  Dr. Ellerman and Ms. Morris 

provided an overview of the plans for the Centennial Calendar of Events for 2010.  

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

The Rector announced that the Radford University Board of Visitors Retreat was scheduled for October 

12-13, 2009, in Virginia Beach, Virginia.  The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Board of Visitors 

will be held Wednesday and Thursday, November 11-12, 2009, in Radford, Virginia.   

 

Mr. Fraim shared the proposed 2010 Board meeting dates:   

 

February 9 and 10 (Richmond, VA) 

April 28 and 29 

September 15 and 16 

November 10 and 11 

 

With no further business to come before the Board, the Rector adjourned the meeting at 11:27 a.m. 

 

 

      ___________________________________________ 

      Kimberly Chiapetto, Secretary 

      Radford University Board of Visitors 










































ATTACHMENT D 


 


Radford University 


Board of Visitors 


Resolution 


Delegation of Authority to the Executive Committee of the Board of Visitors 


to Approve the 2009-10 Operating Budget 


September 10, 2009 


 


 


 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Visitors grant authority to the 


Executive Committee of the Board of Visitors to approve the 2009-10 operating budget and 


respective supporting documents prior to the November 2009 meeting. 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


Adopted:  September 10, 2009   _________________________________ 


       Secretary 


       Radford University Board of Visitors 
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 RADFORD UNIVERSITY  


BOARD OF VISITORS 


Business Affairs Committee 


September 9, 2009 


 


MINUTES 


Committee Members Present: 


 


Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite, Business Affairs Committee Chair 


The Honorable J. Brandon Bell 


The Honorable C. Nelson Harris 


Ms. Mary Ann Hovis 


 


Board Members Present: 


 


Mr. Thomas E. Fraim, Rector   


Ms. Nancy E. Artis, Vice Rector 


Mr. Todd E. Barrish 


Mr. Mark R. Pace 


Mr. Walter Rugaber 


Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 


Mr. Matthew Clem (student representative: non-voting, advisory member) 


 


Others Present: 


 


Ms. Penelope W. Kyle, President 


Dr. Wil Stanton, Provost 


Mr. Richard Alvarez, Vice President for Finance & Administration and Chief Financial  


Officer 


Mr. Danny Kemp, Vice President for Information Technology and Chief Information  


Officer 


Dr. Norleen Pomerantz, Vice President for Student Affairs 


Ms. Greer Saunders, Assistant Attorney General 


Ms. Evelyn Wilson, Associate Vice President for Finance & Administration 


Ms. Margaret McManus, University Auditor 


Mr. Jeff Douglas, Executive Director for University Relations and Chief  


Communications Officer 


Ms. Lisa Ridpath, University Budget Director 


Ms. Joey Sword, Human Resources Director 


Faculty, staff, and guests and media 
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Radford University 


Board of Visitors 


Business Affairs Committee 


Minutes 


 


Call to Order: 


 


Mr. Stephen Musselwhite, Business Affairs Committee Chair, called the meeting to order 


at 11:00 a.m. 


 


On a motion by Mr. Pace and seconded by Mr Harris, the agenda was approved. 


 


On a motion by Mr. Pace and seconded by Mr. Harris, the minutes of the April 22, 2009, 


Business Affairs Committee meeting were approved. 


 


President Kyle introduced the two new Board of Visitors members present, Ms. Linda 


Whitley-Taylor and Mr. Todd Barrish.  President Kyle also introduced two recent 


Cabinet appointments, Mr. Richard Alvarez, Vice President for Finance and 


Administration and Mr. Jeff Douglas, Executive Director for University Relations.    


 


Mr. Musselwhite introduced Mr. Richard Alvarez, Vice President for Finance and 


Administration.  Mr. Alvarez discussed the Alternative Severance Option (ASO) 


Program.  This program, as authorized by Section 2-2-3200 of the Code of Virginia, 


offers eligible classified and administrative/professional employees vested in the Virginia 


Retirement System (VRS) a severance benefit or enhanced retirement in cases of 


involuntary separation due to budget reductions, reorganizations, or work force 


downsizing.  Furthermore, for 2009-2010 only, pursuant to the provisions of §2.2-


3205(A) Code of Virginia, the terminating agency shall not be required to pay VRS the 


costs of enhanced retirement benefits.  The entire cost of enhanced retirement benefits for 


involuntarily separated employees shall be factored into the employer contribution rates 


paid to VRS beginning with the June 30, 2009 actuarial valuation. 


 


Adoption of a Resolution for the Radford University Alternative Severance Option 


Program is required to document Board approval of the program. 


 


Mr. Musselwhite called for approval of the resolution in front of the Committee.  On a 


motion by Ms. Hovis and seconded by Mr. Pace, it was approved to adopt the Resolution 


for the Radford University Alternative Severance Option Program. 


 


Mr. Alvarez informed the committee of Governor Kaine’s budget reduction plans 


announced September 8, 2009.  In light of this breaking news and planned meetings with 


State central offices on Thursday, September 10 to discuss the impact of this new round 


of budget reductions on institutions of higher education, Mr. Alvarez asked the 


committee to defer action on the 2009-2010 budget.  The committee was further asked to 


consider recommending to the Board a resolution to delegate approval of the 2009-2010 


budget to the Board of Visitors Executive Committee.       
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Radford University 


Board of Visitors 


Business Affairs Committee 


Minutes 


 


Mr. Musselwhite called for a motion to recommend a resolution to the Board to delegate 


approval of the 2009-2010 budget to the Board of Visitors Executive Committee.  On a 


motion by Ms. Hovis and seconded by Mr. Harris, it was approved to recommend a 


resolution to the Board to delegate approval of the 2009-2010 budget to the Board of 


Visitors Executive Committee.  Mr. Musselwhite asked that the Board be advised as 


additional information is learned. 


 


Mr. Alvarez introduced Ms. Lisa Ridpath, University Budget Director.  Ms. Ridpath 


discussed the recap of the 2008-2009 budget.  A revenue and expenditure summary for 


the period ending June 30, 2009 was presented to the Committee.  The summary 


presented the adopted budget, revised budget and actual revenue and expenditure activity 


with percentage increases/decreases, percentage of actual to revised budget, and expected 


percent rate. 


 


Mr. Alvarez presented the University’s Six-Year Capital Plan to the Committee for 


review.  This capital plan was submitted to the Department of Planning and Budget on 


June 1, 2009, and included summaries of all of the University’s proposed capital projects 


for 2010-2016. 


 


Mr. Alvarez presented the Student Fitness and Wellness Center Finance Plan for issuance 


of bonds for planning and construction costs through the Virginia College Building 


Authority (VCBA) Pooled Bond Program.  Review of the finance plan is required as part 


of the Board approved RU Debt Management Guidelines and Procedures.  The plan 


demonstrated the sound financial health of the University. 


 


Mr. Musselwhite introduced Ms. Margaret McManus, University Auditor.  Ms. 


McManus presented an oral report on the University Discretionary Fund review for the 


quarter ending June 30, 2009.  One hundred percent of expenditures were reviewed and 


all were found in compliance with the Board of Visitors’ guidelines.   


 


Ms. McManus also presented the FY2009 Activity Report and the FY2010 Audit Plan for 


the Office of Audit and Advisory Services.  Additional information presented included a 


report of the Review of Information Technology Infrastructure (Anti-Virus and Clean 


Access) and Follow-up Audit Status Report.  


 


The meeting adjourned at 11:38 .am. 








ATTACHMENT F 


 


Radford University Board of Visitors 
 


Resolution for Reaffirmation of the Workforce Transition Option (WTO)  


September 10, 2009 


 


 


BE IT RESOLVED, that the Radford University Board of Visitors reaffirms its approval and 


support of Radford University’s use of the Workforce Transition Option for teaching and 


research faculty. 


 


 


 


  







 


AMENDED 
2009-2010 Academic Affairs Business Plan for the RU-WTO  


In 2002, in partial response to institutional underfunding of a significant magnitude, Radford University (RU) 
developed and implemented an alternate severance package known as the Workforce Transition Option (RU-
WTO).  This strategy provided the University with the opportunity to conserve and reallocate scarce resources such 
that it was able to begin to achieve success in meeting changing and emerging demands for academic programs 
and for specialties within programs.  Faced with additional budgetary challenges, RU administered the RU-WTO 
again in 2004-2005, with exit dates for those participating in January 2006, and January 2007.  Most recently, in 
2007-2008, RU administered the RU-WTO with an exit date for those participating of December 31, 2008.  During 
the 2004-2005 implementation of the RU-WTO, The RU Board of Visitors also approved a policy allowing an on-
going administration of the RU-WTO for senior Administrative and Professional Faculty (AP) members who hold 
tenure in an academic department as an alternative to reclaiming their tenured position in the event that they 
should be asked or choose to vacate their administrative/professional position.  This policy provided an option to 
allow the tenured AP faculty member to choose the RU-WTO in exchange for surrendering their tenured Teaching 
and Research faculty position. 
So that the University might have the flexibility to extend the process of conservation of some resources and 
reallocation of others to programs for which there is already high demand or the potential for significant growth in 
demand, Radford University is once again implementing a Workforce Transition Option, an alternative severance 
package to be administered in accord with provisions in the state code. 
Eligibility and Selection Criteria Used in the Implementation of the RU-WTO Program 
Academic Affairs has established the following criteria under which eligible faculty members can agree to 
be separated under an approved plan for personnel reductions and reallocations.  


 To be eligible to apply, a teaching and research faculty member must be tenured, must be at least 50 years of 
age and have a minimum of 15 years of service in the Virginia Retirement System (VRS) or have served 15 
years at Radford University by February 28, 2010.  Eligible faculty must apply to participate in the program by 
the date set by Human Resources.   


 If, in the judgment of the appropriate College Dean and the Provost, the participation of an applicant will 
create an immediate untenable situation for an academic department or school—for example, because 
multiple retirements will make it impossible for that department or school to provide required courses to its 
majors or to other students either in the short-term or the long-term—then the Provost will deny the 
application for the established retirement date of March 1, 2010.  In situations in which it is determined that a 
later retirement date will not jeopardize the program’s capacity to serve its students, the Provost may choose 
to work with the department or school and the college dean in developing an alternate retirement date for 
the applicant.  


In the event that the Provost establishes an alternate retirement date, the applicant will have the choice of 
accepting the alternate separation date or of being eliminated from the current implementation of the RU-
WTO.  Applicants offered an alternative separation date will be notified of that decision on October 19, 2009. 
Human Resources will recalculate retirement benefits based on the approved date of retirement.  The decision 
to accept the alternate date must be made by November 13, 2009, which is the published deadline for 
revocation of applications and submission of waivers.   


Faculty members accepted into the program will be notified by Human Resources on October 19, 2009. 







Guiding Principles for Budget and Personnel Reductions and Reallocations 
The University – faculty, staff, administrators, and other constituents and stakeholders – must 
continue to take actions to position the University not just for the next year, but for the next 
decade and beyond.  As a consequence of this implementation of a RU-WTO, the University will 
be positioned to reallocate resources in ways that will continue to strengthen academic 
programs that require an infusion of additional resources through reallocation, and to provide 
needed resources for new academic programs. 
Enrollment planning and management must be a part of these considerations.  Until the 
University has a fully adequate base budget, the University must focus on preserving and even 
strengthening the most vital programs essential to the mission of the University, and 
reallocating resources to programs in ways that will support the strategic directives in our 
Strategic Plan, 7-17. 
To facilitate the processes of reallocating resources, a set of principles must guide thinking and 
actions. The following principles will be among the more important.  The order of the listing of 
the principles in no way reflects their relative importance or priority.  The principles must be 
interactive and interdependent, collectively determining and guiding thinking, planning, and 
decisions.  


1. Providing a quality education and associated services to students must remain the 
University’s number one priority. 


2. Resource reallocations will be accomplished in ways that recognize the fundamental 
contributions of faculty, administrators, and staff to the academic mission of the 
University. 


3. Resource reallocations will be future-oriented and not limited to preserving current 
investments. Programs, activities and services that are essential to the academic mission 
of the University will be appropriately supported in order to continue improving the 
quality of education, student access to courses and services, and faculty and staff 
development.  


4. Any decisions to create new academic programs to meet emerging needs and demands 
will be made in accord with the academic program development processes inherent in 
the processes that govern departmental, college, and university curriculum committees, 
and will be consistent with the goals and objectives set forth in our Strategic Plan, 7-17.  


5. Decisions to consolidate or restructure academic programs will be made in accordance 
with the Academic Program Review process. Administrative realignments that do not 
involve changes in the curriculum may be made at the discretion of the Provost. Some 
recommendations and decisions in this regard have already occurred during the 
Academic Program Review process and others have occurred as we have implemented 
goals and objectives in our Strategic Plan, 7-17.   


Deans, school directors, and department chairs should not assume that personnel reductions 
resulting from either attrition or the RU-WTO program will automatically lead to a decision to 
replace the vacated or abolished faculty lines.  The return of all vacant and/or abolished 







positions to the Office of the Provost will provide opportunities for reallocations and other 
long-term resource realignments.  
 


Proposed Timeline for 2009-2010 RU-WTO 
September 10, 2009 Information and applications made available to teaching faculty in 


Academic Affairs 
October 9, 2009 Completed application due to Human Resources by 5 p.m. 
October 19, 2009 Applicants notified of selection decision to include alternate dates.  


Waivers distributed to selected applicants.  (Human Resources will 
recalculate retirement benefits based on the approved date of 
retirement.) 


November 6, 2009 Signed waivers due to Human Resources by 5 p.m. 
November 13, 2009 Revocation of waiver due to Human Resources by 5 p.m.  Revocation 


must be submitted in writing by the deadline and will eliminate the 
applicant from participation in the WTO program. 


 


 All faculty accepted to participate in the RU-WTO will be required to sign and return the 
Radford University Workforce Transition Option General Release and Covenant Not to 
Sue (waiver) form. 


 Individuals who have been approved to participate and who have met all deadlines as 
outlined may contact HR regarding the completion of retirement paperwork. 
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ATTACHMENT G 


          APPROVED 


RADFORD UNIVERSITY 


ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES 


BOARD OF VISITORS 


September 9, 2009, 2:00 pm – 2:55 pm 


            


 


Members Present: 
Mr. Thomas E. Fraim Jr., Rector 


Ms. Nancy E. Artis, Vice Rector 


Dr. Wil W. Stanton, Provost 


Mr. Walter F. Rugaber, Interim Chair 


Dr. Cora S. Salzberg 


Dr. Wayne R. Saubert, Faculty Representative, non-voting 


 


Others Present: 


President Penelope W. Kyle  


Mr. C. Nelson Harris 


Ms. Mary Ann Hovis 


Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite 


Mr. Mark R. Pace 


Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 


Mr. Todd E. Barrish 


Ms. Emily Ewoldt 


Ms. Greer Saunders 


Mr. Richard S. Alvarez 


Mr. Jeffrey S.  Douglas 


Dr. Steven Nape 


Dr. Rick L. Slavings 


Dr. Brian P. Conniff 


Dr. Faye W. Gilbert 


Dr. Dennis O. Grady 


Mr. Dave L.Hayes 


Dr. Orion J. Rogers 


Dr. Joseph P.Scartelli 


Dr. Patricia B. Shoemaker 


Dr. Raymond N. Linville 


Dr. Debra R. Templeton 


Ms. Joey C. Sword 


Dr. Kay K. Jordan 


Dr. Judy H. Niehaus 


Dr. George D. Santopietro 


Ms. Elizabeth C. S. Jamison 


Dr. Bernd H. Kuennecke 


Dr. Edward Swanson 


Dr. Kimberly F. Carter 


Dr. Ed Udd 


Dr. Stephen S. Owens 


Ms. Lisa H. Ridpath 


 


CALL TO ORDER 


Mr. Walter Rugaber, Interim Chair, called the meeting to order at 2:00 pm, Wednesday, 


September 9, 2009 in the Board Room in Martin Hall at Radford University. 


APPROVAL OF AGENDA 


Mr. Walter Rugaber, Interim Chair called for a motion to approve the meeting agenda. Mr. 


Steve Musselwhite made the motion and Ms. Nancy Artis seconded. The motion carried. 


APPROVAL OF MINUTES - April 23, 2009 
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Mr. Walter Rugaber, Interim Chair called for a motion to approve the minutes of the April 23, 


2009 meeting. Ms. Mary Ann Hovis made the motion and Mr. Mark Pace seconded. The 


motion carried.    


Report from the Faculty Representative to the BOV 


Dr. Wayne Saubert deferred to Dr. Steve Owen, President of the Faculty Senate. Dr. Owen 


introduced the Faculty Senate Executive Committee, Dr. Kay Jordan, Dr. Sid Smith, Dr. Judy 


Niehaus and Dr. Tricia Easterling. Dr. Owen reported that the Faculty Senate Executive 


Committee met with President Kyle and Dr. Stanton over the summer to discuss issues such as 


communication, transparency, internal governance and the need for further faculty 


collaboration and was pleased with the positive productivity that was made. The first full 


Faculty Senate meeting will be Thursday, September 10
th


 and the Senate will be looking at 


several issues such as the budget, a shared commitment to working with the Administration and 


Internal Governance. A motion will be introduced at the full Senate meeting to begin looking at 


Internal Governance.  Dr. Wayne Saubert talked briefly about the apprehensiveness of faculty 


and staff about budget reversions, the furlough, and the H1N1 flu. Dr. Saubert thanked the 


Board and reported he enjoyed working with each one. 


Action Item        Dr. Wil Stanton 


Recommendation for Approval 


Reaffirmation of the Workforce Transition Option (WTO) 


The WTO program was first implemented at RU in the late 90’s. In 2002 and 2006 the 


WTO program was revised and a Business Plan was developed. It’s intended to provide 


RU the opportunity to reallocate resources and address other strategic needs. It is not a 


buyout and not an early retirement program;  It is a program to allow teaching and 


administrative and professional faculty on a tenure track to self-select to participate in a 


workforce reduction program.  The Provost would have the final approval of accepting 


or denying an applicant in situations in which multiple retirements in a department 


would affect its ability to deliver its curriculum. 


 Business Plan 09 Academic Affairs (A copy of the Business Plan 09 


Academic Affairs shall be attached hereto as Attachment A and made a part of 


these minutes.) 


 AMENDED Business Plan 09 Academic Affairs (A copy of the Amended 


Business Plan 09 Academic Affairs shall be attached hereto as Attachment B 


and made a part of these minutes.) 


 Academic Affairs Resolution-Reaffirmation WTO (A copy of the Academic 


Affairs Resolution-Reaffirmation WTO shall be attached hereto as Attachment 


C and made a part of these minutes.) 


 


BE IT RESOLVED, that the Radford University Board of Visitors reaffirms its 


approval and support of Radford University’s use of the Workforce Transition 


Option for teaching and research faculty. 


 


Mr. Rugaber called for a vote to approve the recommendation that the Reaffirmation 


of the Workforce Transition Option (WTO) be presented to the Board of Visitors 
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according to the timeline on the AMENDED Business Plan 09 Academic Affairs 


(Attachment B).  The vote carried. 


 


ACADEMIC AFFAIRS REPORT 


 


Overview of New Faculty 


 


Radford University is fortunate to welcome 19 new teaching and research faculty 


members to our family of scholars. These faculty join us from 12 states and have 


 


earned degrees from prestigious institutions across the country and around the world. 


 Overview of New Faculty (A copy of the Overview of New Faculty shall be 


attached hereto as Attachment D and made a part of these minutes.) 


 


Introduction of New Chairs/Directors 


 


Academic Affairs has added several new chairs or school directors and other academic 


leaders this year. Dr. George Santopietro has been named the Chair of the Department 


of Economics. Ms. Eli Jamison is the Director of the MBA in the College of Business 


and Economics. Dr. Bernd Kuennecke has been named the Interim Director of the 


School of Environmental and Physical Sciences. Dr. Edward Swanson has been named 


the Founding Director of the Department of Physical Therapy. Dr. Kimberly Carter has 


been named the Director of the School of Nursing. Mr. Carl Lefko has been named the 


Director of the School of Dance and Theatre. 


 


Enrollments 


 


Dr. Stanton introduced Dr. Steven Nape, Vice Provost for Enrollment, Planning and 


Management. Dr. Nape reported the following report on enrollment. Enrollment right 


now is at 8,875 and the official numbers will be available following the census date, 


which is Monday. Last year at this time enrollment was at 9,157. The academic profiles 


are, SAT scores of 1020-1023 and average GPA 3.23, which is an increase in the 


academic profile. The acceptance rate is 71-72%. 


 


Facilities 


 


Dr. Stanton reported Young Hall is a marvelous building and the technology is 


fantastic. Student engagement is encouraged as it is a learning building. It is one of only 


five in the nation to be fully digital in every classroom. 


 Young Hall  (A copy of the Young Hall shall be attached hereto as 


Attachment E and made a part of these minutes.) 


 


Initiatives for AY 2009-10 


 


 Internal Governance – Dr. Stanton reported that President Kyle has asked the 


Faculty Senate to take the lead in making changes to the Internal Governance. 
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 SACS – Dr. Slavings reported on the timeline for the process of reaffirmation of 


accreditation by the Commission on Colleges. 


o SACS (A copy of the SACS shall be attached hereto as Attachment F 


and made a part of these minutes.) 


 College Updates – Dr. Stanton reported that President Kyle would report on 


college updates at the Board Meeting on Thursday, September 10
th


. 


 


ADJOURNMENT 


The meeting adjourned at 2:55 pm 


Respectfully Submitted, 


Vickie S. Taylor, Executive Assistant to the Provost  








 


 


 


ATTACHMENT A 


 


 


September 3, 2009 


 


Board of Visitors 


Radford University 


 


Dear Colleagues, 


 


The Nominating Committee met via conference call late this afternoon and is 


recommending that Tommy Fraim and Nancy Artis be elected to serve an additional year 


as rector and vice-rector respectively. According to our governing documents, the rector 


and vice-rector can serve two one-year terms consecutively, and we are recommending 


that our rector and vice-rector continue in their positions for that additional one-year 


term. 


 


I want to thank those members of the Board that offered their suggestions regarding our 


Board’s leadership and to Dr. Cora Salzberg and Walter Rugaber for serving with me as 


members of the Nominating Committee. 


 


According to our bylaws, the Nominating Committee must submit its report to the Board 


of Visitors one week prior to the Board meeting at which the report will be considered. 


Therefore, this is being emailed to you today to meet that deadline. By copy of this 


communication to our Board secretary, I am asking that it become an attachment to the 


September 10
th


 agenda. 


 


If you have any questions about our report or the process itself, please feel free to contact 


me. I thank you in advance for your positive consideration of our recommendations. 


 


Respectfully, 


 


 


 


 


Nelson Harris 


Chairman, Nominating Committee 


 


 


Cc: Dr. Penelope Kyle 








Attachment B 


Student Affairs Committee of the Board of Visitors 


September 9, 2009; 9 a.m. 


Minutes 


           APPROVED 


    


Members Present: 


C. Nelson Harris, Chair 


Thomas E. Fraim, Jr., ex officio 


Nancy E. Artis 


Todd E. Barrish 


Stephen A. Musselwhite 


Mark R. Pace  


Walter F. Rugaber 


Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 


 


Also attending: 
Norleen K. Pomerantz 


Kenneth J. Bonk 


Matt Clem 


Trae T. Cotton 


Robert G. Lineburg 


Coleen T. Roberts 


Greer Sounders 


 


Nelson Harris called the meeting to order. Steve Musselwhite made a motion to approve the agenda 


as distributed. Thomas Fraim seconded the motion; the motion was approved. Thomas Fraim made 


motion to approve the April 22, 2009, minutes of the Student Affairs Committee of the Board. Steve 


Musselwhite seconded the motion; the motion was approved. 


 


New Business and Reports 


 


  Student Government Report 


 Matt Clem, 2009-10 Student Government President, highlighted some of SGA’s vision and 


 goals for the 2009-10 academic year. They include: 


 


 Uniting Student Groups, Faculty and Administration by 


o Initiating the Student Service Challenge 


o Scheduling the Presidential Forums (SGA) 


o Surveying Students through new outlets 


o Establishing a student representative on the Faculty Senate 


 Initiating a “Pride Movement” by 


o Developing a T-Shirt Exchange 


o Continuing the Dread-the-Red Program 


o Initiating a Home-for-the-Holidays Program for students to promote RU at their 


high schools 


o Continuing the Highlander Olympics program 







 Establishing a Foundation for the Future within SGA and the University 


o Through the President’s Roundtable (SGA) to identify key Freshmen leaders 


o Through the Student Leader Mentor Program to build a foundation for key 


SGA positions 


 


 Alcohol.Edu 
Associate Vice President and Dean of Students Trae Cotton reported that Radford 


University has joined a coalition to proactively address alcohol issues on campus. This 


new program, “Alcohol.Edu,” is an on-line program and is mandatory for all new 


students, and must be completed prior to move-in day. Dean Cotton reported that 1300 


freshmen had completed the program. The Alcohol.Edu program also has a sexual assault 


prevention component and includes interactive exercises, videos, and surveys. He reported 


that the follow-up programs, surveys and tests included in Alcohol.Edu will give us better 


capacity to evaluate the effectiveness of our alcohol prevention programming. RU is one 


of only 60 founding member institutions in the US that is participating in the Coalition. 


 


 Residential Life 
Dean Cotton reported that Muse Hall was given a “new look” over the summer as a result 


of a new paint scheme. Chair rails have been added to create a more dramatic look. Dean 


Cotton said that this concept will be used throughout all the residence halls on campus. 


Instead of an “institutional” look, the effort is to achieve a more home-like atmosphere. 


 


Dean Cotton gave an update on the PRIDE Program’s second year.  He reported that staffs 


are using this concept as a cornerstone of their programmatic model.  PRIDE – Personal 


development Responsibility, Integrity, Determination and Enthusiasm. 


 


 H1N1 Virus Update 
In response to a question regarding how the University is preparing for the H1N1 virus, 


Dr. Pomerantz explained that RU is working with the Center for Disease Control and the 


local regional health District Department to assure that our efforts to respond to H1N1 and 


our communication with faculty, staff, students, and parents reflect the most recent 


guidelines. 


 


 Center for Diversity & Inclusion 
Dean Cotton reported that a great deal of time has been spent assessing the goals and 


objectives of the Office of Multicultural & International Student Services (OMISS).  


Consequently, it was decided to change OMISS to the Center for Diversity & Inclusion 


(CDI) to be as all-encompassing as possible. Dean Cotton reported that after completing a 


lengthy search for a Director of the Center for Diversity & Inclusion, Adrien DeLoach 


will be coming from Texas A&M University to fill this role.  Mr. DeLoach’s first day is 


tomorrow September 10, and he plans to attend and will be introduced at the end of the 


Board meeting. 


 


 RU Police Department Accomplishments 
Police Chief Colleen Roberts reported on the following accomplishments of the Radford 


University P.D.: 







 Officer Robert Johnson was appointed to the VLEPSC Accreditation 


Standards Committee, representing all Virginia colleges and universities. 


 Crime Prevention Specialist Scott Shaffer participated as a coach during 


the annual VA Victim Advocate Academy in Richmond in July and was 


asked to participate as a permanent returning faculty member. 


 Detective Sammy Shumate was accepted into the 10-week Forensics 


Science Academy in Richmond. 


 The RUPD received a $9,000 ABC Operation Undergrad grant for 


education and enforcement. 


 The RUPD received a $14,500 DMV grant for equipment and enforcement, 


to be concentrated on high-traffic pedestrian areas such as Tyler and 


Jefferson. 


 


 Student Activities 
Assistant Vice President and Director of Co-Curricular Activities Ken Bonk updated the 


committee on changes that have occurred in Student Activities. Student programming 


boards renamed themselves R-SPaCE (Radford Student programming & Campus Events) 


and DAP (Diversity Awareness Programming) to reflect a broader mission and set of 


goals. He explained that the names were changes to be more inclusive and diverse of the 


student body.  Along with SGA, these organizations will work together to enhance 


campus programs. 


 


Mr. Bonk reported that RU now has 19 sports clubs and 225 clubs and organizations – and 


the numbers continue to grow. He said this indicates that students want to be active and 


involved. 


 


Mr. Bonk reported that usage numbers for the Bonnie have increased from 5,000 to 8,000. 


 


 Intercollegiate Athletics Report 
Athletics Director Robert Lineburg expressed his delight with student involvement and 


reported that last night’s volleyball game drew the largest crowd ever. He reported that 


59.7% of student athletes earned a 3.0 or batter, indicative of excellence in the classroom. 


 


Mr. Lineburg gave an overview of what many of the teams are doing competitively. 


 


The meeting adjourned at 10:20 a.m. 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 







 


 








Attachment H 


 


Radford University 


Board of Visitors 


Resolution 


 


Establishment of the Governance and Administration Committee as a full Standing 


Committee of the Radford University Board of Visitors 
 


  
 WHEREAS, the Radford University Rector in accordance with the power granted to him 


by the By-Laws of the Radford University Board of Visitors established the Governance and 


Administration Committee on November 13, 2008 as a special committee and 


 


 WHEREAS, the Governance and Administration Committee was tasked with 


considering and making recommendations on policy matters pertaining to the administrative 


operations of the University and 


 


 WHEREAS, the Governance and Administration Committee was given further 


responsibility for functions including human resources and shall advise and consult with the 


President of the University on matters of human resources policy in regard to classified 


employees, university staff and other non-instructional faculty members employed by the 


University; and  


 


 WHEREAS, the Governance and Administration Committee shall further advise and 


consult with the President on matters affecting information technology; sustainability; 


governmental relations; fund raising from the private sector; public relations; community 


relations; and alumni activities, and 


 


 WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors wishes to establish the 


Governance and Administration Committee as a full Standing Committee of the Radford 


University Board of Visitors, 


 


 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Bylaws of this Board be revised to 


permit the establishment of the Governance and Administration Committee as a full standing 


committee of the Radford University Board of Visitors.  


 


 


 


 


 


Adopted:  September 10, 2009   __________________________________ 


       Thomas E. Fraim, Jr., Rector 
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Attachment I 


 


RADFORD UNIVERSITY 


BOARD OF VISITORS 


GOVERNANCE AND ADMINISTRATION COMMITTEE 


SEPTEMBER 9, 2009 


 


MINUTES 


                                       APPROVED 


 
Committee Members Present: 


 


Ms. Nancy H. Agee, Committee Chair 


Mrs. Mary Ann Hovis 


Mr. Mark R. Pace 


Mr. Walter F. Rugaber 


 


Board Members Present: 


 


Mr. Thomas E. Fraim, Jr., Rector 


Ms. Nancy E. Artis, Vice Rector 


Mr. Todd E. Barrish 


Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite 


Dr. Cora S. Salzberg 


Ms. Linda Whitley-Taylor 


Mr. Matthew Clem (non-voting, advisory student representative) 


 


Others Present: 


 


Ms. Penelope W. Kyle, President 


Dr. Wil W. Stanton, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 


Ms. Catherine C. Greenberg, Vice President for University Advancement 


Mr. Danny M. Kemp, Vice President for Information Technology and Chief Information Officer 


Ms. Margaret D. McManus, University Auditor 


Ms. Greer D. Saunders, Assistant Attorney General 


 


CALL TO ORDER 


 


Ms. Nancy Agee called the meeting to order at 4:37 p.m., Wednesday, September 9, 2009, in the Board 


Room of Martin Hall. 


 


APPROVAL OF MEETING AGENDA 


 


Mr. Mark R. Pace made a motion to approve the agenda for the September 9, 2009, committee meeting. 


Mrs. Mary Ann Hovis seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
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FUNDRAISING ACTIVITIES 


 


Ms. Catherine Greenberg, Vice President for University Advancement gave an overview of the 2009-


2010 fund-raising efforts.  She explained that in 2008-2009, $3.7 million had been raised compared to 


$2.1 million in 2007-2008, an increase of $1.6 million, and that this included $2,090,854.36 in cash 


compared to $2,086,578.10 in cash - a gain of four thousand dollars over the past year in cash receivables.  


The negative news was that Advancement’s fund raising goal of $2.3 million was set or a twenty percent 


gain and that goal was not met. However, given the challenging economic times fund-raising was 


positive. This compared to a national average for college and university fundraising of a decline over 


previous year’s fundraising of 3.9 percent. Ms. Greenberg shared that faculty and staff giving had 


increased with 243 donors this year compared to 202 last year with an increase of $102,000.00 over 


$61,000.00 the previous year.   


 


 Explanatory documentation is attached hereto as Attachments A, B, C and D and made a part hereof. 


 


UNIVERSITY INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY REPORT 


 


Mr. Danny Kemp, Vice President for Information Technology and Chief Information Officer provided an  


update on three important RU projects.  First, he updated the committee on the conversion to the Banner  


information system.  Mr. Kemp explained that the implementation of the Banner system would be 


completed well within the timeline and within budget. 


 


Second, Mr. Kemp updated the committee on RU’s new telephone system and the conversion from 


Centrex lines to Voice Over IP.   


 


Third, Mr. Kemp informed the Board on the new digital classroom located in Young Hall. He stated that 


RU was one of only five institutions in the United States to provide this type of technology in one 


building. 


 


CLOSED SESSION 


 


Mr. Pace moved that the committee convene in a closed meeting, pursuant to Section 2.2-3711-1 of the 


Freedom of Information Act, for the purpose of discussion regarding the assignment, appointment, 


promotion, and performance of certain university employees, and evaluation of the performance of certain 


university employees.  Mr. Fraim seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 


 


RECONVENED SESSION 


 


Following the Closed Session, the public was invited to return to the meeting.  Ms. Agee called the  


meeting to order and asked Mr. Pace to make the motion to return to open session. His motion was 


seconded by Mrs. Hovis 


 


 


 


Certification of Executive Meeting 


 


 WHEREAS, the Radford University’s Board of Visitors has convened an executive meeting on 


 this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisions of The 


 Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and 
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 WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3712 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by this Board that 


 such closed meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law; 


 


 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Radford University Board of Visitors hereby 


 certifies that, to the best of each member’s knowledge, (1) only public business matters lawfully 


 exempted from open meeting requirements under Virginia law and (2) only such public business   


 matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, 


 discussed or considered in the meeting by the Radford University Board of Visitors. 


 


VOTE:  yes - Ms.  Nancy H. Agee   yes - Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite  


  yes - Ms. Nancy E. Artis   yes - Mr.  Mark R. Pace  


  yes - Mr. Todd E. Barrish   yes - Mr. Walter F. Rugaber  


  yes - Mr. Thomas E. Fraim, Jr.   yes – Dr. Cora S. Salzberg 


  yes - Mrs. Mary Ann Hovis   yes - Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 


   


 


ADJOURNMENT 


 


With no further business to come before the committee, Ms. Agee adjourned the meeting at 6:24 p.m. 


 


 


        


       ____________________________________ 


       Kimberly Chiapetto, Secretary 





